
[*2002]  Sec. 2002. PAYMENT OF CERTAIN ANTI-TERRORISM JUDGMENTS.

   (a) Payments--

      (1) In general.-- Subject to subsections (b) and (c), the
Secretary of the Treasury shall pay each person described in
paragraph (2), at the person's election--

        (A) 110 percent of compensatory damages awarded by
judgment of a court on a claim or claims brought by the person
under section 1605(a)(7) of title 28, United States Code, plus
amounts necessary to pay post-judgment interest under section
1961 of such title, and, in the case of a claim or claims
against Cuba, amounts awarded as sanctions by judicial order on
April 18, 2000 (as corrected on June 2, 2000), subject to final
appellate review of that order; or

        (B) 100 percent of the compensatory damages awarded by
judgment of a court on a claim or claims brought by the person
under section 1605(a)(7) of title 28, United States Code, plus
amounts necessary to pay post-judgment interest, as provided in
section 1961 of such title, and, in the case of a claim or
claims against Cuba, amounts awarded as sanctions by judicial
order on April 18, 2000 (as corrected June 2, 2000), subject to
final appellate review of that order.

   Payments under this subsection shall be made promptly upon
request.

      (2) Persons covered.-- A person described in this
paragraph is a person who--

         (A)(i) as of July 20, 2000, held a final judgment for a
claim or claims brought under section 1605(a)(7) of title 28,
United States Code, against Iran or Cuba, or the right to
payment of an amount awarded as a judicial sanction with respect
to such claim or claims; or

          (ii) filed a suit under such section 1605(a)(7) on
February 17, 1999, December 13, 1999, January 28, 2000, March
15, 2000, or July 27, 2000;

        (B) relinquishes all claims and rights to compensatory
damages and amounts awarded as judicial sanctions under such
judgments;



        (C) in the case of payment under paragraph (1)(A),
relinquishes all rights and claims to punitive damages awarded
in connection with such claim or claims; and

        (D) in the case of payment under paragraph (1)(B),
relinquishes all rights to execute against or attach property
that is at issue in claims against the United States before an
international tribunal, that is the subject of awards rendered
by such tribunal, or that is subject to section 1610(f)(1)(A) of
title 28, United States Code.

   (b) Funding of Amounts--

      (1) Judgments against Cuba.-- For purposes of funding the
payments under subsection (a) in the case of judgments and
sanctions entered against the Government of Cuba or Cuban
entities, the President shall vest and liquidate up to and not
exceeding the amount of property of the Government of Cuba and
sanctioned entities in the United States or any commonwealth,
territory, or possession thereof that has been blocked pursuant
to section 5(b) of the Trading with the Enemy Act (50 U.S.C.
App. 5(b)), sections 202 and 203 of the International Emergency
Economic Powers Act (50 U.S.C. 1701-1702), or any other
proclamation, order, or regulation issued thereunder. For the
purposes of paying amounts for judicial sanctions, payment shall
be made from funds or accounts subject to sanctions as of April
18, 2000, or from blocked assets of the Government of Cuba.

      (2) Judgments against Iran.-- For purposes of funding
payments under subsection (a) in the case of judgments against
Iran, the Secretary of the Treasury shall make such payments
from amounts paid and liquidated from--

        (A) rental proceeds accrued on the date of the enactment
of this Act from Iranian diplomatic and consular property
located in the United States; and

        (B) funds not otherwise made available in an amount not
to exceed the total of the amount in the Iran Foreign Military
Sales Program account within the Foreign Military Sales Fund on
the date of the enactment of this Act.

   (c) Subrogation--Upon payment under subsection (a) with
respect to payments in connection with a Foreign Military Sales
Program account, the United States shall be fully subrogated, to
the extent of the payments, to all rights of the person paid
under that subsection against the debtor foreign state. The



President shall pursue these subrogated rights as claims or
offsets of the United States in appropriate ways, including any
negotiation process which precedes the normalization of
relations between the foreign state designated as a state
sponsor of terrorism and the United States, except that no funds
shall be paid to Iran, or released to Iran, from property
blocked under the International Emergency Economic Powers Act or
from the Foreign Military Sales Fund, until such subrogated
claims have been dealt with to the satisfaction of the United
States.

   (d) Sense of the Congress--It is the sense of the Congress
that the President should not normalize relations between the
United States and Iran until the claims subrogated have been
dealt with to the satisfaction of the United States.

   (e) Reaffirmation of Authority--Congress reaffirms the
President's statutory authority to manage and, where appropriate
and consistent with the national interest, vest foreign assets
located in the United States for the purposes, among other
things, of assisting and, where appropriate, making payments to
victims of terrorism.

   (f) Amendments--(1) Section 1610(f) of title 28, United
States Code, is amended--

        (A) in paragraphs (2)(A) and (2)(B)(ii), by striking
"shall" each place it appears and inserting "should make every
effort to"; and

        (B) by adding at the end the following new paragraph:

      "(3) Waiver.-- The President may waive any provision of
paragraph (1) in the interest of national security.".

      (2) Subsections (b) and (d) of section 117 of the Treasury
Department Appropriations Act, 1999 (as contained in section
101(h) of Public Law 105-277) are repealed.


